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May 9, 2006

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

May 9, 2006
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center with the following members present:

Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Diane Collins


James Dominique


Steve Baden


Steven Bird
Roger Gardner


Michael Bumb


Denise McColley


Craig Rupp
Tom Kime


Dean Genter


Larry Siclair


Marv Stuckey


Stephen Ruyle


Roy Miller











Joe Short
Others present:
  
April Cook  
Gayle Hilkert
Brian Patrick



Scott Acus
Williams County Commissioners are recommending Scott Acus fill the term of Craig Rupp who resigned last month.  The Joint Board of Commissioners will need to appoint Scott. 
Roger Gardner called the meeting to order.  Roll call was taken.  

Minutes of the March 14, 2006 meeting were approved.  Tom Kime motioned to accept the minutes.  Larry Siclair 2nd.    Motion Carried.
Unanimous Aye’s.

Roger turned the meeting over to Judge Bumb for election of Board Chairman and Vice Chairman.  Judge Bumb called the meeting to order and opened the floor for nominations for Chairman of the Board.  Larry Siclair nominated Roger Gardner.  James Dominique 2nd.  No further nominations were offered.  Dean Genter motioned to close nominations for Board Chairman.  Inaudible 2nd.  Nominations for Chairman were closed.  Roger Gardner was elected as Board Chairman with a unanimous vote.  The floor was opened for nominations for Vice Chairman.  Dean Genter nominated Tom Mack.  Larry Siclair 2nd. No other nominations were offered.  Marv Stuckey motioned nominations close.  Dean Genter 2nd. Nominations for Vice Chairman were closed.  Tom Mack was elected as Vice Chairman with a unanimous vote.  Judge Bumb turned the meeting over to Roger Gardner. 

Superintendent’s Report

Presented by Superintendent Brian Patrick

Population Report:


March

April



Intakes
   
 51

53
    


Releases

 39

53



Recidivists
 35 (69%)
29 (55%)
Security Report:

March  -   Use of Force


6 escorts to cell or observation cell 


1 for the removal of safety/security threat or inflicting self-harm

Use of Force incidents resulting in injury – 0

April  -  Use of Force 

4 escorts to cell or observation cell 

3 for the removal of safety/security threat or inflicting self-harm

Use of Force Incidents resulting in injury – 0
Medical Services Report:




March

April
Physician Sick Calls




14

15
ER Visits





03

01
Hospital Admits





00

01

Ambulance Transports




00

00

Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medication   
13%

07%

Program/Services Report:

Life without Drugs Program:



March

April 
Total Number of Individual Hours per County

  23.3

    9






Total Number of Case Management Units per County

    9

    3.3




Total Number of Group Hour per County


109

  60.0
Total Number of Assessment Hours per County

   6  
   
    7.25
Mental Health Program:




March 

April
Mental Health Assessments per week


 2 – 3

2-3

Family sessions a week




 2

2

Average open FCFC Clients



14

15
Suicide Watch Days



 
24

30
First Call for Help was contacted six (6) times and responded to conduct an assessment of (3) three detainees due to suicide ideations and gestures.  Two (2) detainees required hospitalization; one at Medical University of Ohio and one at Toledo Children’s Hospital.
Education Summary: 




Classroom A.  During the month of March there were a total of 378 detainees who were in attendance twice a day, and received instruction in Reading, Writing, and Language:  298 males, 80 females.  During April there were 317 detainees in attendance twice a day to received instruction in Reading, Writing, Life Skills and Workforce Employability:  264 males, 53 females.

Classroom B.  During the month of March there were a total of 384 detainees who were in attendance twice a day, and received instruction in math, science and social studies:  303 males, 81 females.  During April there were 331 detainees in attendance twice a day and received instruction in math, social studies and science. 275 males, 56 females.
Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick reported employees participated in a total of 430.5 training hours during March and April.  Training included CORENOW.com, mandatory Drug Free Workplace, Fire Safety & Fire Extinguishers, Internal Investigation Procedures for Civil Service, Protecting your Hispanic Workforce sponsored by BWC, Worker’s Compensation Guidelines, Medication Administration Procedures, Blood Borne Pathogens and Ergonomics.
Personnel Report:

New hires: 
3
Intermittent Officers

Resignations:
0 
 
Terminations:
3
Intermittent Employees
Vacancies:
 1
Full Time Corrections Officer which is currently opened
No Grievances to report.

Fiscal Officer Report 

Monthly Statistics

Monthly Billing Census Report

March Credits

          0
April Credits

                    940.00

YTD Credits


   3,438.00
Used Beds during March      613
March average daily population     19.77
Average Female Population   4.30
Used Beds during April        671
April average daily population       22.37
Average Female population   3.67
Budget Report

Board reviewed 2006 Operating and Capital Budgets as presented in Board Packet.   Board reviewed accounts that are heavily expended.   Worker’s Comp, Utilities and Facility Insurance have been paid in full for the year.  Equipment, Postage and Student Ed include funds carried over from 2005.  Advertising is heavily expended due to the development of our Website.  Unemployment and Maintenance Supplies are accounts that are also heavily expended year to date.

Capital Fund
There were no expenditures from the Capital Fund since last report.  Capital Revenue is generated from the .05% Bed Fee established this year.

Assistant Superintendent’s Report

Classroom Computers.  April reported the computers donated from Williams and Defiance Counties are being used in the classrooms.  

April thanked the Judges for their contribution to the facility.  The teachers also are very appreciative and thank the Judges for the computers.

Detainee Software System.  The SoftTec System is used for Intake Management, Behavior Logging and Detainee Case Management.  Converting data from the old system to the Soft Tec system is a very tedious process.   Shawn Helf deserves credit for the work he is doing on the project.  Representatives from Soft Tec should be here in June to complete training and finalize the conversion.  The facility should go live with SoftTec during the second half of the year.  

Facility Committee

Chairman Dean Genter noted the Facility Committee has no issues to report.  As a general comment Dean mentioned the lawn is looking very nice.   Brian reported the H-Vac system is ready to go for the summer months.  A consultant has not been contacted as of yet to evaluate the heating and cooling system.  Brian will make that contact in July or August.
Personnel and Grievance Committee

No Report.
Finance Committee

Board approved a transfer of funds.  $7000 was transferred from Contract Services to Legal and Professional Fees to cover lawsuit settlement discussed during the Executive Session conducted at the March meeting.    Dean Genter motioned to transfer $7000 from Contract Services to Legal & Professional Fees.  Steve Baden 2nd. No discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Aye’s.

The Board discussed school tuition.   School tuition has been $24 per day per student since 2000.  Board reviewed expenses involved in educating detainees.  Also, April distributed a sheet detailing tuition charged by other detention centers in Ohio.   Brian reported that DYS operates a Charter School.  Therefore they do not charge the school districts.   The cost of education is included in their per diem rate.  Discussion included cost for officers used in the classroom.  The Board felt staff was on duty regardless of whether they were in the classroom or not and those related expenses should not be included in the expense calculation.  After review and discussion of expenses,   Dean Genter motioned to continue with the tuition rate of $24 per day per student.  Tom Kime 2nd.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Aye’s.  Contracts will be mailed to schools in June.      





Program and Policy Committee

Sexual Assault and Abuse Policy.  Superintendent Brian Patrick introduced the Sexual Assault and Abuse Policy.  Prison Rape Elimination Act  (PREA) mandates every correctional facility, prison, jail and detention center have a policy in place.  This is a new policy which follows DYS standards.  Joe Short motioned to accept the Policy.  Diane Collins 2nd.  There was no discussion.  Unanimous Aye’s. 
Intermittent Worker’s Merit Increase.  Superintendent Patrick introduced an addition to Policy 4.01 Compensation.  The current policy does not specify how many hours an intermittent worker must work to earn a merit increase.  The amended policy states,   “Intermittent status employees who do not work at least 312 hours during the evaluation period shall not be eligible for a merit increase.”  Mr. Patrick explained a substitute (intermittent) employee would need to work the equivalent of 1 shift per pay period to be eligible for a merit increase.   Larry Siclair motioned to accept the amended policy.  Roy Miller 2nd.  There was no discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Aye’s.   

Vacation Policy.   Two changes to the Vacation Policy were introduced. 

1. Change language in Vacation Policy 5.03 B.  Accrual.  The change would state, “Regular full-time employees earn paid vacation according to the following schedule based on the number of full years of completed service with the Center Public Service Credit.”
2.  Clemans, Nelson and Associates recommends the following change to the existing policy, Section B:

“Upon completion of the seventh year, the fourteenth year and the twenty-fourth year of completed service, one (1) additional week (40 HOURS) of vacation shall be added to the employees accrual vacation balance, and the employee shall begin accruing vacation hours for the following year at the applicable higher rate.”
 Dean Genter motioned to approve the changes to Vacation Policy 5.03.  Jim Dominique 2nd.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Aye’s.   According to Section C of the policy NWOJDC employees may have a vacation balance of no more than two (2) years accumulation at his/her current vacation accrual rate.   
Old Business 
Facility vehicle.  The Board discussed replacing the van currently used to transport meal trays from CCNO to the facility.  Commissioners noted vehicles used in there counties were used until no longer serviceable.  The idea of leasing was discussed.  However, it was suggested that was probably not the best option for the facility.  The preferred vehicle would be a pickup with a cab that could be cleaned easily in case of food spills.  Dean Genter motioned the Board authorize Brian to price vehicles for transportation of meal trays up to $5000.   Tom Kime 2nd.   There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Aye’s.  
New Business
Judge Bird noted he recently brought students from the Criminal Justice class he instructs at Northwest State Community College to tour the facility.  Judge Bird complimented Brian for doing a nice job with the tour.  He noted Brian is doing things out here that go above and beyond his job description.  Joe Short also noted Brian spoke to the Archbold Lion’s Club.  The club members were very impressed with Brian’s presentation and what is being done at the facility.
Meeting adjourned 9:50 a.m.

Next Meeting July 11, 2006
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____________________

Respectfully Submitted
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